

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre

Agarwal, Jamuna Prasad

Working Paper — Digitized Version

Home country incentives and FDI in ASEAN countries

Kiel Working Paper, No. 258

Provided in Cooperation with:

Kiel Institute for the World Economy – Leibniz Center for Research on Global Economic Challenges

Suggested Citation: Agarwal, Jamuna Prasad (1986): Home country incentives and FDI in ASEAN countries, Kiel Working Paper, No. 258, Kiel Institute of World Economics (IfW), Kiel

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/52653

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



71811-13

70

Kieler Arbeitspapiere Kiel Working Papers

Kiel Working Paper No. 258

Home Country Incentives and FDI in ASEAN Countries

by

J.P. Agarwal



Institut für Weltwirtschaft an der Universität Kiel

ISSN 0342 - 0787

1986

В

988

Contents

	Page
I. Introduction	1
II. FDI-Incentives in the Home Countries	2
III. Effectiveness of Incentives	11
IV. Economic Aid and FDI	17
V. Conclusion	23
Literature	28
Appendix A - Comparison of Investment and Export Incentives of Japan, UK, USA and West Germany	32
List of Tables	
Table 1 - Relative Importance of Various Sources for Financing of Japanese FDI, 1974, 1978 and 1982	4
Table 2 - Share of Small and Medium Size Firms in Japanese FDI According to Sectors, 1976/77	14
Table 3 - Regression equations (least squares estimates) for Japan, Germany, UK and USA	20
Table 4 - Shares of ASEAN-Countries in Total Gross Official Development Assistance (ODA) and Total FDI of Germany, Japan, UK and USA in LDCs in 1975 and 1980	22
List of Tables in the Appendix	
Table A1 - Main Incentives Available to Firms in Germany, Japan, UK and USA for FDI in LDCs, 1982	33
Table A2 - Share of EC, Japan and USA in Imports of ASEAN	42
Table A3 - FDI of EC, Japan and USA in ASEAN, 1978 and 1982	43

I. Introduction

This paper deals with the effectiveness of incentives given to the investors by their home countries for undertaking direct investments in other countries. Incentives are naturally only one of the determinants of foreign direct investments (FDI). Others include firm specific competitive advantages such as propriety technology, patented trade marks, managerial or marketing know how, control on market entry etc., and locational advantages of host countries, e.g., lower wage costs, cheaper energy or raw materials, relatively high growth of domestic demand, preferential access for third country markets, political and economic stability, openess of the economy, availability of incentives for foreign investors, liberal exchange rate policies, etc. All these factors are integrated in the eclectic theory of international production (Agarwal, 1980) and home country incentives tend to determine FDI of the respective countries through improving the competitive position of their investors in the host countries.

The treatment of investment incentives in the literature usually includes fiscal, financial and some institutional measures available in the home countries. This analysis starts from a broader point of view of the definition of such incentives and includes also export promotion measures and economic aid as far as these are availed by the investors in connection with their production facilities abroad. Both of these measures tend to reduce costs of FDI in a similar way as fiscal or financial incentives provided by the home governments. Therefore, it is found appropriate to include them in this analysis.

It begins in Section II with a critical examination of various kinds of investment incentives granted by the selected home

This paper is a part of the research project on the competition among European, Japanese and American firms in ASEAN countries financially supported by the VW Foundation. Thanks are due to U. Hiemenz and R. Langhammer for useful comments on earlier drafts of this paper.

countries viz. Japan, West Germany, the UK and the USA. This is followed in Section III by a discussion of the effectiveness of the incentives in channelling FDI to the ASEAN countries. These countries have registered relatively very high rates of economic growth in the past two decades and Japanese investors have been able to penetrate ASEAN markets relatively more than investors from other competing developed countries (Table A2) 1. An overview of the existing literature is also given in this section. In view of its relatively high importance in the context of this paper, economic aid has been analysed separately in Section IV. should reveal if there is any functional relationship between FDI and economic aid and if ASEAN has been given differing priorities by the selected home countries in the disbursement of their aid. This would allow to draw some conclusions also on regional biases of these countries in the administration of their FDI-incentives. Finally, in Section V conclusions are drawn on the impact of investment incentives including economic aid on the flow of FDI from the selected home countries into ASEAN with a view to explain Japanese predominance in this region.

II. FDI-Incentives in the Home Countries

A detailed comparison (Appendix A) of the fiscal incentives shows that the German system is most liberal among the four home countries because in addition to allowing for crediting of taxes paid abroad against local tax liability it leaves the income saved on account of tax holidays and other such incentives in host countries untaxed even in those cases where no double taxation agreements exist to that effect with the respective host countries.

In the field of financial incentives Japan has a larger number of institutions granting assistance to investors going abroad

The Japanese success in the Southeast Asian region has lately drawn a great attention in the literature. See: See Gälli (1983), Gross (1985), Hiemenz (1984), Jungnickel et al. (1985), Laumer (1983), Langhammer (1985).

and these incentives are available to firms of every size whereas in other home countries such help is given primarily to smaller firms. Moreover, the UK and the USA as the traditional homes of multinational corporations appear to believe that firms willing to invest in other countries should be able to do it mainly on the basis of their own resources rather than making state subsidies to be the main support for their investment activities abroad (Appendix A).

It would be interesting to compare the relative importance of subsidised loans and capital in the FDI of the various home countries, but unfortunately the data for this purpose are not available. Japan is, however, an exception to some extent. It publishes data not on the basis of its actual FDI but according to projects reported to the government in preinvestment stage. Therefore, Japan has information how these projects are planned to be financed from different sources and these data are published. If it is assumed that all the loans granted to private foreign investors by Japaneses government are subsidised, and this assumption seems to be quite realistic, then it can be said that financial incentives have facilitated the Japanese FDI considerably . As shown in Table 1 the share of government loans in FDI of Japan amounted to 34 per cent in 1974. Since then it has, however, gone down to 11 per cent indicating the growing financial strength of Japanese firms and their increasing self confidence to establish production facilities in other countries on their own initiative and risk. This is supported also by the fact that Japanese investors have been financing their FDI more and more from their own resources. The share of FDI financed from internal liquidity of the investing firms in total FDI of Japan increased from 33 per cent in 1974 to 63 per cent in 1982. Now they depend less not only on government financing but also less on privately borrowed funds for financing their direct investments abroad

The grant element in loans of OECF, which is the most important organisation in Japan for giving loans and equity capital to its foreign investors, amounted in 1981 to about 19 per cent (OECF, 1982; Ohlin, 1966; IMF, 1984).

Table 1 - Relative Importance of Various Sources for Financing of Japanese FDI, 1974, 1978 and 1982 (per cent)

Branches	Agriculture,Forestry and Fishery				Mining			Manufacturing			Trade			Total		
Sources	1974	1978	1982	1974	1978	1982	1974	1978	1982	1974	1978	1982	1974	1978	1982	
Internal liquidity	26.7	23.3	25.5	30.6	22.1	40.3	43.6	54.5	73.0	17.3	33.5	37.0	33.0	49.7	62.6	
Government loans	32.7	31.4	47.9	29.1	55.4	38.7	27.9	11.9	7.3	48.6	6.8	18.9	34.2	12.7	10.9	
Private loans	40.7	43.3	26.1	40.4	10.5	9.0	28.5	17.9	15.6	34.0	56.1	42.8	32.8	26.5	22.4	
Others ¹	0.0	2.0	0.5	0.0	12.0	11.9	0.0	15.6	4.1	0.0	3.5	1.3	0.0	11.1	4.1	

¹Figures may not add up to 100 because of rounding.

Source: Government of Japan, Ministry of International Trade and Industry, various issues.

(Table 1). However, in agricultural and mining sectors, where investment risks are relatively high and in which the Japanese government is extraordinarily interested in promoting FDI, Japanese firms continue to take advantage of public funds for their direct investment activities in the other countries. In these two sectors government loans account for much higher shares in total FDI (agriculture 48 per cent and mining 39 per cent in 1982) than in manufacturing or all sectors taken together. A high share of private loans in trading sector is an indication of a strong involvement of Japanese Banks in FDI in this field. As far as FDI of Japanese trading houses are concerned, they act not only as borrowers but also as important lenders and equity holders in overseas investments (v. Kirchbach, 1985).

Among institutional incentives guarantees against political or non-commercial risk are most useful for foreign investors. In all the four countries these risks include (1) expropriation of property including nationalisation and confiscation without adequate compensation, (2) war including revolution, rebellion and civil war but not a general war involving major powers of the world and (3) currency inconvertibility resulting in impossibility or delaying of the repatriation of capital and earnings from the host countries.

Equity participation, loans to subsidiaries or firms in which the investors have equity participation and reinvested earnings up to varying extents are guaranteed by all the countries. Portfolio investments are insurable in Japan if they are made in the exploitation of mineral resources to be imported in to Japan under long-term supply contracts, and in the UK if the investor has equity holding of not less than a given minimum (Appendix A). In the mineral sector, portfolio investments are guaranteeable in Japan even against commercial risks like bank-ruptcy.

In all the four countries guarantee is given only to new investments. These investments should help the economic development of the host countries. Some of them require that the investment projects should be useful also for the home economies.

More than half of the Japanese FDI in the Third World (53 per cent) was covered under investment guarantees in 1981. In the other three countries comparatively fewer investors have opted for getting their FDI in developing countries insured against non-commercial risks. In Germany the proportion of insured to total FDI in the Third World amounted in 1981 to 10 per cent and in the UK and the USA only to 2 and 7 per cent respectively (OECD, 1983b) 1. Generally smaller investors care more to get their FDI insured against non-commercial risks than big multinational corporations. Since they have a higher share in the Japanese FDI (see Section III) they may also be responsible for the relatively higher coverage of Japanese investments by protection guarantees. Nevertheless, it is also possible that Japanese firms have been more aggressive in their FDI-activities in developing countries and the risks which have increased due to this aggressive policy have been taken care of by paying the costs of investment guarantees.

In addition to these guarantees, all developed countries have many organisations which provide informatory and technical help to investors looking for investment opportunities in the Third World. This kind of institutional incentives are considered to be very useful for smaller investors with no or little experience in FDI. Most of the governments have established organisations which help right from the initial stage of finding suitable country of location until the execution of production and market-

The Japanese figure is not quite comparable with the other three because the former include probably also the credits insured against selected commercial risks in the case of foreign companies in natural resources having supply agreements with Japan.

ing plans. In some countries these responsibilities are concentrated in a relatively few organisations (e.g., USA) and in others they are spread over a larger number of institutions (e.g., Germany)¹. Japan is the only country where special agencies are found which promote FDI in ASEAN-countries². Whether regionally specialised agencies of Japan are more efficient in promoting FDI to Southeast Asia than global agencies of other countries cannot be said a priori. What they do however indicate is that Japan has devoted from the early stages of its FDI-activities more attention to this region than to others whereas the incentives policies and practices of other countries have been less selective in regional allocation of their FDI. This must have led at least partly to the said concentration of Japanese investments in ASEAN.

So far as export incentives are concerned, it may be mentioned that the relation between them and FDI is somewhat indirect but not less important than in the preceding cases. Export incentives in the developed countries usually consist of subsidised financing and insurance against political as well as commercial risks. They are given to promote exports of domestic

 $^{^{\}mathrm{I}}$ See OECD (1983b) and BMZ (1982).

Three such agencies are: Japan ASEAN Investment Co., ASEAN Finance Corporation and ASEAN Japan Development Co. (Wagner et al., 1985). Establishment of additional three institutions has been announced only recently by the Japanese Ministry of International Trade and Industry. An industrial technology transfer centre to offer data and technology to ASEAN firms, an ASEAN investment promotion company which will probably be an expansion of the existing ASEAN Investment Company, and a new institute, tentatively named International Engineering University, to provide extensive training in Japan to local engineers from ASEAN countries are planned to be established for 90 billion yens to be contributed by the government and private companies. They should enable to counteract the declining share of ASEAN in Japanese FDI due to increased investments of Japanese firms in Europe and the USA (The Japan Economic Journal, 19 April 1986).

goods especially of machinery and equipment which often require longer periods of repayment. In so far as investors satisfy their needs for capital equipment and other inputs by importing from their home countries and finance these imports by borrowing there, they can avail themselves of export incentives and reduce their investment risks and costs. Sometimes it may not be very difficult to take advantage of export financing even in the case of those goods which are bought by the investor in his home country out of his own funds to be accounted as equity capital in his foreign firm. Many of developing countries impose restrictions on transfer of funds abroad and special permits have to be obtained by foreign investors there for repatriation of earnings and capital. Under such circumstances foreign investors would naturally prefer to bring their equity share in form of capital equipment and other importable inputs and satisfy their needs for working capital by borrowing in local currencies on domestic markets of their host developing countries. It is not known how much of their equity capitals and long-term loans are spent for imports from home countries by German, Japanese, British or American investors in ASEAN or in developing countries in general 1. Therefore, estimates of impact of export subsidies on their FDI in these countries are also not possible. A recent study of outward FDI of India, which uses such investments as an instrument of her export promotion strategy, showed that more than half of this investment was made in the form of exports of capital equipment and other inputs which were entitled for export subsidies (Agarwal, 1985). In India this is realised by means of legal obligations on persons seeking government permits for FDI. But in developed countries, whose currencies are freely convertible, there

An example from the USA may illustrate this point further. Out of FDI amounting to US\$ 1.9 billion made by the US corporations in 113 projects assisted by the OPIC in 1981 US\$ 1.6 billion were in form of tied supplies of machinery and equipment from the USA. OPIC, Annual Report 1981 quoted in UNCTC, 1983. - Further, according to a survey of Eximbank of Japan, 86 per cent of Japanese firms abroad import machinery and equipment from Japan and 58 per cent of their raw materials and intermediate goods come from the home country (Kojima, 1978, p. 100).

is no such legal restriction on investors going abroad. However, in view of the inconvertibility of currencies of most of their host developing countries and because of many other reasons such as existing experience of the investors in the use of production goods of their own countries, they may themselves be willing to maximise the ratio of imports of such goods in their capital contribution and to that extent be able to make use of export subsidies in their home countries.

As far as the costs of export credit and insurance facilities in different countries are concerned, the most important point to remember is that in 1978 an agreement called "Arrangement on Guidelines for Officially Supported Export Credits" was signed by the OECD-members (excluding Iceland and Turkey) in order to avoid undue competition among them in granting favourable terms to their exporters. This agreement sets minimum limits for interest rates and down-payments as well as maximum limits with regard to credit maturities and local-cost financing allowances, etc. Any country granting more favourable terms than stipulated in this agreement has to notify the terms and reasons for that to other members beforehand (OECD, 1982). As a result it can be expected that the costs of export financing in Japan, Germany, the UK and the USA would not differ significantly from each other.

However, the ratio of export credits insured against various kinds of risks and of those benefitting from preferential funding are substantially higher in Japan than in other countries considered here. In 1980 about 45 per cent of Japanese exports were covered by export credit insurance. In the case of capital goods which are relatively more important for FDI this ratio was higher. As far as preferential funding of export credits was concerned, most of the long-term export credits in 1981 benefitted from it in Japan. In Germany less than 1 per cent of total exports were financed on preferential interest rate in 1980. In the same year 12 per cent of the American exports benefitted from various export incentives of which more than half was in the form

of insurance and guarantees and the remaining as preferential credits (OECD, 1982).

To sum up, it may be said that due to lack of sufficient information it cannot be concluded that these incentives reduce the cost of exporting risk capital from Japan more than from other home countries. The structures of premiums for various kinds of risk insurance in the case of export of both capital and goods are very complicated in the home countries to allow for any generalisation on the relative costs of such insurance in these countries. What is quite clear is that Japanese firms have availed themselves of various incentives more than the investors from other three countries. Assuming that the average benefit conferred by the incentives schemes of the home countries is nearly the same or at least not significantly lower in Japan than in other countries, it can be safely said that Japanese firms establishing production facilities in developing countries have been subsidised through above incentives more than their counterparts from the other countries.

Notwithstanding the above conclusion, more important questions in the context of this paper are (1) whether incentives are able to influence the flow of FDI or are these incentives taken advantage of by the investors after the investment decisions have been made independent of the incentives and (2) why in the ASEAN-countries Japanese multinationals have invested proportionately more than the multinationals from Germany, the UK or the USA. In order to answer this question, it is not enough to have a positive answer to the first question, but it has to be further considered whether Japanese incentives were relatively higher for ASEAN-destinations (for which only one evidence was found that some institutions in Japan specialise in encouraging FDI exclusively towards ASEAN) or they were specially directed to FDI in this Area. Let us begin with the first question on the effectiveness of incentives.

III. Effectiveness of Incentives

The literature on the effectiveness of home country incentives on outflow of FDI is very thin¹. Generally these incentive are not found to be very effective. In their survey of eighty investment projects in the Third World undertaken by multinationals from eight developed countries including Japan, Germany, the UK and the USA Reuber et al. (1973) concluded that the impact of many of the home country incentives seems to be marginal at best, although they may be of some help to smaller and those firms who have relatively limited experience in the LDCs.

Most of the literature dealing with incentives is concentrated on those provided by host developing countries. The conclusion which can be drawn from it is that these incentives are usually accompanied with many preconditions (e.g., local equity participation, local content rules, locational restrictions, and fade-out agreements) and performance requirements (e.g., export quotas, employment of indigenous personnel and technology transfer) so that positive effects of the incentives may be cancelled by negative effects of these disincentives. Lim (1983) even found in a cross-country study of twenty-seven LDCs that inflows of FDI are negatively affected by fiscal incentives of the host countries. According to his interpretation investors may tend to think that the incentives are granted by the host governments to compensate for the absence of other factors such as natural resources and economic growth which are important for attracting foreign investors. A number of studies based on survey evidence found that incentives are not at all taken into consideration by firms at the initial stages of their foreign investment decisions. After these decisions have been taken, the incentives offered by the host countries may influence locational choices of the investors and thus the geographical distribution of total flow of FDI. In a very comprehensive survey of studies on incentives and their effects, the Committee on International Investment and Multinational Enterprises (CIME) of the OECD (1983a) concluded that besides locational choices, decisions concerning size and timing of investment may also be sensitive to incentives. All this does not, however, imply that the incentives offered by a country or a group of countries would attract FDI from one investing country more than from others provided the incentives are not regionally discriminatory for which there is no reason to assume in the case of ASEAN. See Barlow and Wender (1955), Ross and Christensen (1959), Robinson (1961), and Ahroni (1966). For more references particularly from the German literature see Jahrreiß (1984).

Recently CIME concluded that the economic circumstances after 1974 have tended to render enterprises in general and multinationals in particular more sensitive to costs and risk factors. Since incentives, among other things, directly affect these factors, their impact on investment decisions is believed to have increased, and if the competition among governments for international investments increases, the role of incentives in such competition would be strengthened (OECD, 1983a). This was concluded by the CIME in connection with the incentives policies of the OECD countries with regard to investments in their own economies. It seems, however, to be applicable also to their competition for cheaper investment locations in the Third World.

Thus, two points appear to be noteworthy for our purpose. Firstly, FDI by smaller firms is likely to be more responsive to incentives. But this does not mean that the investment decisions of these firms are determined differently than those of bigger multinational corporations. They all have at first to decide whether to invest at home or abroad, if abroad in a developed or developing country and then in what form as a subsidiary or joint venture or something else. Only when these and a host of other such questions have been answered leading to a final decision to go abroad, incentives granted by home and host countries come in picture (BIAC, 1981). Smaller firms have generally limited or no experience in FDI. They also lack enough means to procure reliable information about investment opportunities in other countries. Therefore their beforehand apprehensions of risks - commercial as well as non-commercial - involved in committing resources in production facilities in other countries, especially in the Third World which is the home of all kinds of political, economic and social instabilities, are likely to be higher than those of bigger multinational corporations, who are either already acquainted with investment conditions in developing countries or have their own resources to get the required informations. Under these circumstances, incentives such as supply of necessary informations by specialised public agencies, financial

subsidies for feasibility studies and guarantees against political and other non-commercial risks could encourage smaller investors to give up their ultimate hesitations and invest abroad.

Secondly, some of the incentives (investment and export credits) tend to lower the costs of production for producers. Therefore, impact of these incentives must be more pronounced in those branches which are faced with a greater cost competition and in which a relatively larger amount of FDI has taken place primarily to take advantage of cheaper locations in LDCs. This is most likely to be the case where direct and indirect labour as well as environmental costs are relatively higher because they have increased rapidly in developed countries since the seventies. The acceleration of energy costs was also very strong and this could have encouraged investors to seek locations in oilrich developing countries having also other locational advantages.

Since both of these points apply more to the Japanese than to the German, British or American FDI² the incentives granted by Japan are likely to have been relatively more effective in promoting its FDI to developing countries. At least one out of every three Japanese firms engaged in FDI is of smaller or medium size (Table 2). Though comparative data for other countries are not readily available, there can be hardly any doubt that this is a very high share. FDI of traditional investing countries like the USA and the UK is dominated by larger corporations and even in the case of Germany, which began investing overseas more or less at the same time as Japan, the share of bigger companies appears to be higher (Berger, Uhlmann, 1985).

A survey of German firms having FDI in Brasil, Colombia, India, Indonesia, Mexico and Tunisia showed however that firms of medium and bigger sizes have tended to make a greater use of investment incentives than smaller firms. This may be because of a higher representation of the firms of the former category in the sample (Kayser et al., 1981).

See Kojima (1978), Franko (1984) and Berger, Uhlmann (1985).

Table 2 - Share of Small and Medium Size Firms in Japanese FDI According to Sectors, 1976/77

		
	Number of Firms	Share in Total (per cent)
Agriculture, Forestry and Fishery	14	58.3
Mining	1	4.5
Manufacturing	241	38.0
Trade	92	31.5
Miscellaneous	26	48.1
All Sectors	374	36.5

 $^{^1}$ Firms with total capital of less than ¥ 100 million in agriculture, forestry, mining, manufacturing and miscellaneous, of less than ¥ 30 million in trade and of less than ¥ 10 million in retail sale and servicing.

Source: Government of Japan, Ministry of International Trade and Industry (1977).

In this connection it has to be remembered that a priori it cannot be said that smaller firms of Japan are more enterprising than their counterparts elsewhere. What presumably accounts for their substantial participation in foreign manufacturing is their very well functioning cooperation with the bigger manufacturing firms and financial conglomerates not only in domestic but also in foreign activities. It is commonly known that on the domestic market of Japan intermediary inputs to big manufacturing firms are supplied by a relatively large number of small and medium size firms. This kind of devision of labour is carried along to foreign markets by Japanese investors (follow up hypothesis). This is further facilitated by the the host country requirements regarding minimum local contents (whereby the inputs manufactured by Japanese firms in the related host countries are considered as locally produced contents of the manufactures of the other Japanese firms) and by the facilities made available by the state (i.e. incentives) by way of information supply, pre-investment grants, investment and export credits, guarantees against political and non-commercial risks.

As far as the growing cost-consciousness, which may have raised the effectiveness of incentives, is concerned, Japanese firms in labour intensive industries such as textiles, clothing, electronics, etc., started as early as the sixties to establish production facilities in developing countries, especially in South Korea, Taiwan, Hongkong and other Southeast Asian countries, in order to overcome the rapidly rising unit costs of labour at home¹. No doubt, firms in these branches of other developed coun-

This applies more in the case of small and medium size firms as they were harder hit by the rising costs of labour in Japan. The bigger firms were able to attract labour relatively easily because they could offer better working conditions (Marsh, 1983).

tries have also moved to the Third World. Some of the German firms, for example, have created production facilities in the neighbouring mediterranean countries even at the cost of existing capacities at home. But on the whole the share of labour intensive branches in Japanese FDI appears to be higher than in the German, British or the American FDI (Kojima, 1978) and to that extent investment incentives are likely to have been more effective in Japan. A similar corollary exists for FDI motivated by high environmental costs at home. Density of industrial plants in Japan is believed to be very high and it was one of the first, if not the first, industrial countries facing severe pollution problems resulting in costly anti-pollution regulations and thus forcing many industries to look for less regulated and thus less costly locations in the Third World.

In the field of natural resources Japan is more dependent on outside resources than any other industrialised country¹. Consequently, it grants very generous incentives for FDI in this sector in order to get a safer access to input markets. The effectiveness of Japanese natural resource policies including the incentives for FDI is reflected in a comparatively high share of this sector in total FDI (Agarwal, 1979) and in undeterred economic growth of Japanese economy in spite the two oil crises in the seventies.

Thus, the Japanese incentives may have been more effective in promoting FDI than those of Germany, the UK and the USA. According to Ozawa (1979a) majority of Japanese firms are immature in size, technological sophistication and financial strength to undertake FDI on their own and have been able to do so as a result of financial and managerial support mobilised by the government as well as industry in favour of overseas production which

A very high share of Japan's need for coal (82%), oil (100%), natural gas (91%), iron ore (99%), lead (83%), zinc (69%), tin (98%), aluminium (100%), nickel (100%) and wood and lumber (68%), has to be met from imports (Marsh, 1983).

has emerged as an integral part of the strategy of economic growth and foreign economic diplomacy of Japan. Nevertheless, the discussion so far does not show why Japan commands a higher share of total FDI in the ASEAN countries which is the main point of discussion in this paper. Incentives in Japan, as anywhere else too, are available for FDI in all developing countries and not exclusively for ASEAN-countries. Therefore, it has to be examined whether these countries enjoy a privileged position in the implementation of incentive policies in Japan. However, this cannot be discovered from the Japanese incentive schemes, and empirical data on the regional distribution of financial subsidies, etc., which would enable to discover a regional bias, are not available. What we have, are statistics on regional distribution of Japanese economic aid. Aid can be - as shown in the following section - an important stimulator of FDI. In addition to that, its regional distribution may also reflect the geographical bias of a donor country in granting investment incentives because, firstly, the decision making authorities in both the cases may often be same and, secondly, some of the costs of investments incentives are included in economic aid. Therefore, the analysis of economic aid in the following section should enable not only to discover the relation between aid and FDI of donor countries but also to find out whether any particular region, viz. ASEAN, enjoys a privileged position in the implementation of incentives schemes by the home countries.

IV. Economic Aid and FDI

The hypothesis tested here envisages that economic aid stimulates FDI of the donor country into the aid receiving country. There are several factors which indicate a positive and not a negative relation between these two variables (Dudley and Montmarquette, 1976). Firstly, some of the constituents of bilateral aid (viz., grants for pre-investment studies, financing of some of the infra-structure required by the firms of donor countries in their host nations, subsidies involved in fiscal and financial

incentives and some of the institutional costs for promoting FDI in developing countries) are directly associated with FDI of donor countries. Secondly, bilateral aid is executed partly by private firms of donor countries and the economic relations emerging out of it between these firms and aid receiving countries may lead to FDI of these firms in such countries. Finally, grant of bilateral aid is mostly an indicator of good political relations between donor and recipient countries, which are necessary also for a smooth flow of private investments from the former into the latter. Aid has proved, besides other factors, an important determinant of FDI in some of the studies based on the data of recipient countries. Reuber (1973) came, for example, to the conclusion that there was a strong positive correlation between FDI and aid received by the countries included in his cross-sectional analysis. A very comprehensive treatment is given to this question is a recent study by Schneider and Frey (1985). Bilateral official aid of the Western countries is found by them to have a strong stimulating effect on FDI in host developing countries.

In order to test the above hypothesis FDI of the donor countries were simultaneously regressed on their net official bilateral aid to the host developing countries and on per capita income as well as population of these countries (Table 3). The focus of attention is on the relation between FDI and aid. But since the former are usually determined also by conditions prevailing in host countries, the latter two variables are included in the equation. They represent the demand side in the host countries and are expected to have a positive relation to FDI.

Except in the case of Japan, the aid hypothesis is rejected by the regression estimates (Table 3). For Japan the aid coefficient is positive and highly significant whereas for other three donor countries it is insignificant. Japan is famous for having used its aid for encouraging FDI (Marsh, 1983), especially in big projects in the field of natural resources such as Asahan project

in Indonesia¹. The methods applied in this case have come to be known as Asahan formula according to which one or more of Japanese firms at first look for an investment opportunity in a country whose natural resources (Indonesia, Brazil) or location (Singapore) are of a great importance for them and Japan. The conceived project is usually very large so that its importance for the economy of the host country is quite obvious. Then the host government is approached to give it a national character, and request the Japanese government to give aid for financing the project. Meanwhile, the initiating Japanese firms try to seek cooperation of other firms in Japan for forming a big consortium representing various kinds of interests who may be able to make a noticeable impact on the Japanese government. If the Japanese aid is not forthcoming, the host government approaches some other country or countries for aid, and the Japanese firms then finally succeed in pressurising their government to support the project and not to let it go to other countries2.

Initially this project was conceived as a private venture. It consisted of a large dam on Asahan river, a hydroelectric power station, an aluminium refinery and the related infrastructure encompassing port and land transport facilities. Later, the Indonesian government recognised its importance for its national economy and the Japanese government enlisted its financial support from bilateral aid funds. Ultimately the consortium of founding companies was converted into Nippon Asahan Aluminium Co. in which the Japanese OECF became a major partner holding half of the share capital. The 90 per cent share of Japan in the refinery was later to be diluted to 75 per cent in favour of the host country. Similarly the hydroelectric power station owned fully by Japan in the beginning was to be turned over completely to Indonesian government after thirty years of operation (Ozawa, 1980). This so-called Asahan formula has been used by Japanese investors also in other resource oriented projects (e.g., Amazon Project in Brazil and petrochemical venture in Singapore).

This is not to deny that other countries have also used their economic aid to support their private investments in the Third World. But the weight of such cases in German, British or American aid is not likely to be as heavy as in the Japanese aid.

Table 3 - Regression Equations (Least Squares Estimates) for Japan, West Germany, UK and USA

FDI = Foreign direct investment on cumulative basis

Source: Government of Japan, Ministry of Finance, Monthly Bulletin of Monetary and Financial Statistics, Special Issue, Japan's Private Overseas Investments, 1981 and 1983. - OECD, Geographical Distribution of Financial Flows to Developing Countries, Paris, various years. - British Business, Vol. 13, London, 2 March 1984. - Survey of Current Business, "US Direct Investment Abroad: Country Detail for Selected Items, 1977-83", Vol. 64, No. 11, 1984, pp. 24-27. - Agency for International Development, U.S., Overseas Loans and Grants and Assistance from International Organisations, July 1 - September 30, 1983, Washington, 1984. - Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft, Runderlaß Außenwirtschaft, Vermögensanlagen Gebietsansässiger in Fremden Wirtschaftsgebieten, Bundesanzeiger, Köln, various years. - Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit, Entwicklungspolitik, Jahresbericht, 1984, Bonn 1985. - UN, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supplement 1985. - IMF, International Financial Statistics, Vol. 39, No. 3, 1986. - The Central Bank of the Republic of China, Financial Statistics, December 1985.

 $X_1 = ODA = Total$ net official bilateral development assistance on cumulative basis. For Japan data were cumulated from 1960 to 1983 (fiscal year 1982-83) and for the UK from 1960 to 1981. For both of them figures for 1968 are not included due to their unavailability. For West Germany data refer to 1950 to 1984 and for the USA from 1946 to 1983.

 X_2 = Gross domestic product x_3 = Population in respective years. = Gross domestic product per head in 1982.

Only those developing countries are included in the estimates which have total FDI and ODA of not less than US\$ 10 Mill. in the case of Japan and the UK, DM 10 Mill. in West Germany and US\$ 100 Mill. in the case of the USA.

One star denotes statistical significance at 1 per cent level and two stars at two per cent level; two-tailed test. The figures in brackets are t-values.

The analysis of the regional distribution of aid of the four donor countries, shows that ASEAN enjoys a very high regional priority in Japanese economic aid. In any case, it is far higher than the priority given to it by the other three donor countries. It receives about one third of total Japanese bilateral aid compared with its very low shares of about five per cent in the German, British and American aids (Table 4). Surprisingly, ASEAN has received nearly as much aid in terms of shares as FDI of Japan. As compared to this, Germany has given more aid to ASEAN than FDI there and the UK as well as the USA have invested in ASEAN more than what they have contributed to this region as bilateral economic aid. Within this region, Japanese aid and FDI are both concentrated in Indonesia. Germany has invested relatively more in Singapore than in other countries of this region but granted relatively more bilateral aid to Indonesia. The British FDI is concentrated in the Commonwealth member countries of Malaysia and Singapore, but the aid appears to be more equally distributed among all the countries.

On the basis of the assumption made earlier that governments in home countries are likely to follow similar regional preferences in granting investment incentives as in giving economic aid and the conclusion arrived on the relation between aid and investment, it may now be concluded that Japan has successfully promoted more of its FDI to ASEAN than the other countries.

Further it seems to be relevant to mention that FDI of every country shows some or the other regional concentration. The British investments in the Third World are mostly in Commonwealth countries, just like that of France in its former and existing colonies or overseas departments. The German and American FDI outside the developed world is concentrated in Latin America (Hiemenz, 1984). Many economic, geographical and political factors in home as well as host countries tend to determine in a complex way the regional distribution of overseas investments, and aid of home countries is only one of them. Decisions regard-

Table 4 - Shares of ASEAN-Countries in Total Gross Official Development Assistance (ODA) and Total FDI of Germany, Japan, UK and USA in LDCs in 1975 and 1980¹, per cent

		Ger	many			Japan				United	Kingdom		U S A			
	ODA		FDI		ODA		FDI		ODA		FDI		ODA		FDI	
Country	1975	1980	1975	1980	1975	1980	1975	1980	1975	1980	1974	1981	1975	1980	1977	1980
Indonesia	3.77	2.45	0.64	0.65	19.02	18.42	20.69	22.45	2.02	1.42	0.57	1.16	3.03	3.01	3.09	2.47
Malaysia	0.32	0.25	0.32	0.37	5.86	3.51	3.52	3.30	1.85	1.57	12.58	8.00	0.06	0.02	1.46	1.19
Philippines	0.61	0.39	0.11	0.25	6.54	4.74	3.95	3.12	0.08	0.33	0.20	0.35	2.01	1.09	2.63	2.37
Singapore	0.07	0.13	0.84	1.92	0.69	0.35	3.24	4.75	0.14	0.09	2.49	6.74	-	-	1.62	2.26
Thailand	0.70	1.76	0.21	0.27	4.03	8.51	2.42	2.01	0.56	0.49	0.80	0.51	0.43	0.35	0.75	0.68
ASEAN-Total	5.47	5.00	2.12	3.47	36.14	35.52	33,83	35.63	4.64	3.91	16.62	17.77	5.54	4.48	9.55	8.97

¹Data on FDI of UK do not include investments in oil sector and are for 1974 and 1981 and of USA are for 1977 and 1980.

Sources: OCED, Geographical Distribution of Financial Flows to Developing Countries (various years). - Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft (various issues). - Sekiguchi (1982). - British Business (1984). - Survey of Current Business (1984).

ing FDI are taken by private firms and those on aid by governments. Therefore they may not often match each other. However, greater the coordination between private and public decisions related with foreign activities, stronger would be the influence of aid of a country on the regional direction of its FDI. Japan is commonly known for its relatively strong and effective cooperation between government and industry in the field of foreign trade as well as investment (Roemer, 1975). Such cooperation is likely to increase also in other countries due to the emphasis on intergovernmental economic cooperation between developing and developed countries in order to help the industrialisation efforts of the former and due to the anxiety in the latter to reduce the balance-of-payments costs of aid as well as to raise its employment effect in their domestic economies. The British government is, for example, planning to double it financial support by 1988-89 for private business given under the Aid and Trade Provision (AIP) which is going to be supplemented by a new soft loan facility (The Financial Times, 16 January, 1986).

V. Conclusion

The central point of this paper has been the relatively very high share of Japan in FDI in ASEAN countries and the contribution of its investment incentives to this success. These incentives are defined for this purpose rather broadly and include besides fiscal, financial and institutional measures export subsidies and economic aid as far as they can be used by the investors for their foreign investment activities.

The comparison of these incentives of Japan, Germany, the UK and the USA showed that they all grant the same kinds of incentives to their investors and any quantitative differences among them cannot be determined, firstly, due to complex nature of fees or prices charged by these countries for the incentives and, secondly, for lack of data required for this purpose. What is quite conspicuous is that Japan has some institutions specialis-

ing in economic relations only with ASEAN countries and is planning to establish a few more such organisations to promote its FDI there, whereas the other investing countries rely more on their multiregional agencies.

Barring this last point, incentives of the home countries are on principle available for all overseas investments irrespective of their destinations so that from this point of view it is impossible to explain why Japan's FDI and not of Germany, UK and USA have gone more to ASEAN. In practice it is found that, firstly, investments of small and medium size firms are more amenable to incentives than those of big multinational corporations because the former do not have their own resources to collect reliable information about investment opportunities abroad and depend on logistic services of private as well as public institutions. Secondly, FDI of industries facing cost competition can be influenced by incentives more than that of industries characterised by monopolistic advantages which are often a result of high R&D expenditure, product differentiation and ownership concentration. Incentives tend to reduce risks and/or costs and both of these play a relatively greater role in investment decisions of smaller firms and in those industries where FDI is undertaken to avoid pressure on cost of production at home. This was the case during the seventies specially with labour intensive and environment pollutive industries. Both smaller firms and labour as well as pollution intensive industries appear to be more represented in Japanese FDI than in FDI of Germany, the UK or the USA. Therefore, the conclusion can be drawn that Japanese investors are likely to have taken a greater advantage of incentives than those from the other countries and this is taken as an evidence of a higher effectiveness of incentives in Japan. This is also confirmed by the data on ratio of insured or guaranteed investments in total FDI and those on preferential funding of long-term export credits, although enough figures for all the four investing countries were not always available for comparison. Thirdly, the analysis of FDI and aid showed that the latter has a statistically significant positive effect on geographical distribution of FDI in the case of Japan and not in the other three countries. This is not surprising in view of the fact that resource oriented Japanese FDI has been supported strongly through government participation and aid in order to secure stable supplies of raw materials, and such investments are heavily represented in Japan's FDI in ASEAN, particularly in Indonesia, which is very rich in resources. Japan is planning to increase further the role of its aid in investment promotion to this region with a view to combat the declining share of ASEAN in its total FDI which has occurred lately due to rising investments of Japanese firms in Europe and the USA (The Japanese Economic Journal, 19 April, 1986).

The comparison of ASEAN's shares in aid of the donor countries confirmed that it is given by Japan a much higher priority than by any other of them. Since incentives and aid administering authorities are not quite independent of each other it is quite likely that ASEAN countries have received a preferential treatment in Japan in the grant of investment incentives also, and in so far as they may have been more effective in promoting FDI of Japan than is generally the case this preferential treatment could be one of the reasons for the higher Japanese share in total FDI in ASEAN as compared to FDI of Germany, the UK or the USA.

Finally, the question arises why Southeast Asian countries enjoy such a high priority in foreign economic policy of Japan. Certainly, Japanese government and businessmen were smart enough to perceive and use quickly the opportunities arising in this region due to its fast economic growth. But the lead which they could have gained through that cannot explain their continued domination of the market in this area. After all there were other countries specially in Latin America which were registering high growth rates during the seventies and Japan was not able to exploit them through exports or FDI except in Brazil and, on the other hand, economic growth of Southeast Asian countries has continued too long to be left unnoticed by the European or Ame-

rican businessmen and governments. The reason for western "negligence" of Southeast Asian market is therefore to be found in limited supply of private capital, government aid funds and managerial manpower in the home countries and in their alternative investment opportunities. Each one of these four countries has attempted to utilise its resources intensively in selected region or regions to realise economies of scale. The German and American FDI is thus concentrated in Latin America, the British and French in their former colonies, and the Japanese FDI primarily Southeast Asian countries. All the locational choices have ex post not proved as successful as that of Japan. But these locational choices were not always made according to economic efficiency criteria. They were instead determined also by historical accidents whose consequences in terms of political ties are hard to get rid of. Japan had to make reparation payments to Southeast Asian countries occupied by it during the second World War and it tried to make the best out it by directing these resources through its industries which led to trade and investment of Japanese firms in this region during the fifties and early sixties. It is these early business relations which later proved helpful in achieving a Japanese domination of the markets in this region.

However, there is already some shift of allocation of resources of the Western countries towards Southeast Asia, which has been caused by both long term growth prospects in this region and worsening economic conditions in debt-ridden Latin American economies. This is reflected in the rise of the shares of the EC and the USA in total FDI in ASEAN. In order to raise these shares further, it is tempting to draw a policy conclusion that the role of economic aid in promoting FDI should be strengthened

One of the first joint ventures in this connection was established in the Philippines in December 1953 as Toledo Copper Mine Company in partnership of six Japanese firms with the Atlas consolidated Mining Development Company of Manila (Merz, 1982).

in these donor countries to match the Japanese efforts and success in this region. However, it should not be forgotten that economic aid is or at least ought to be given more to poorer countries whereas FDI tends to flow into better off countries having greater purchasing power. Therefore, attempts to promote FDI should be directed especially at improving the access of smaller and medium size firms to comprehensive and reliable information about investment opportunities in ASEAN and to capital markets in the home countries where they are likely to search at first for funds for financing their investment requirements abroad. Borrowing capability of firms for investments in a particular region depends also on creditworthiness of this region on the respective capital markets. Southeast Asian countries did not enjoy a high rating vis-à-vis the Latin American nations on the Western capital markets in the seventies. So it is not surprising that the former received a relatively smaller share of FDI of the Western firms. The standing of this region has, however, improved in the eighties. The main contribution for further improvement in this field has naturally to come from the Southeast Asian countries themselves. So far as the Western investing countries are concerned, they should liberalise their capital markets to enable also their small and medium size firms to secure funds at reasonable terms for their investments.

Literature

- Agarwal, Jamuna Prasad, "Foreign Direct Investment in Natural Resources of Developing Countries Review and Prospects". Indian Economic Journal, Vol. 27, 1979, No. 2, pp. 48-62.
- --, "Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment: A Survey." Welt-wirtschaftliches Archiv, Vol. 116, No. 4, 1980, pp. 739-773.
- --, Pros and Cons of Third World Multinationals, A Case Study of India. Kieler Studien 195, Tübingen 1985.
- Agency for International Development, U.S. Overseas Loans and Grants and Assistance from International Organisations, July 1 September 30, 1983, Washington, 1984.
- Aharoni, Y., The Foreign Investment Decision Process. Boston 1966.
- Barlow, E.R., I.T. Wender, Foreign Investment and Taxation. Englewood Cliffs, N.J. 1955.
- Berger, Manfred, Luitgold Uhlmann, Auslandsinvestitionen kleiner und mittlerer Unternehmen. Eine Untersuchung über das Auslandspotential kleiner und mittlerer Unternehmen, Schriftenreihe des IFO-Instituts für Wirtschaftsforschung, No. 116, Berlin, Munich 1985.
- British Business, Vol. 13, London, 2 March 1984.
- Business and Industry Advisory Committee to OECD (BIAC), Relationship of Incentives and Disincentives to International Investment Decisions, Response of BIAC Committee on International Investment and Multinational Enterprises to the OECD Committee on International Investment and Multinational Enterprise, Paris 1981, mimeo.
- Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft, Runderlaß Außenwirtschaft, Vermögensanlagen Gebietsansässiger in Fremden Wirtschaftsgebieten, Bundesanzeiger, Köln, various issues.
- Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit (BMZ), Deutsche Unternehmen und Entwicklungsländer. Ein Handbuch für Lieferungen, Leistungen, Investitionen, 2. Auflage, Bonn 1982.
- --, Entwicklungspolitik, Jahresbericht, 1984, Bonn 1985.
- Central Bank of China, Financial, Statistics, Taiwan District, December 1985.
- Commerzbank, "Entwicklungsländer: Staat fördert Direktinvestitionen", Außenhandelsblätter der Commerzbank, Jg. 36, No. 6, November/December 1984, 1-4.
- Deutsche Finanzierungsgesellschaft für Beteiligungen in Entwicklungsländern GmbH (DEG), Geschäftsbericht 1984, Köln 1985.

- Dudley, Leonard and Claude Montmarquette, "A Model of the Supply of Bilateral Foreign Aid", The American Economic Review, Vol. 66, No. 1, 1976, pp. 132-142.
- Dunning, John H.; "Explaining the International Direct Investment Position of Countries: Towards a Dynamic or Developmental Approach". Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, Vol. 117, No. 1, 1981, pp. 30-64.
- Franko, Lawrence G., The Threat of Japanese Multinationals. How the West Can Respond. Chichester, 1983.
- --, The Pattern of Japanese Multinational Investment. Multinational Business Quarterly, No. 1, 1984, pp. 1-11.
- Gälli, Anton, Neue Wachstumsmärkte in Fernost Acht Länder auf der Schwelle zur Wirtschaftsmacht. Munich 1983.
- Government of Japan, Ministry of Finance, Monthly Bulletin of Monetary and Financial Statistics, Special Issue, Japan's Private Overseas Investments, 1981 and 1983.
- --, Ministry of International Trade and Industry (MITI), Industrial Policy Bureau, Foreign Investment Division, Wagakuni Kigyo no Kaigai jigyo Katsudo, Tokyo, various issues.
- Gross, Martin, The Extent, Structure and Change of German, Japanese and US American Direct Investment in ASEAN Countries. Kiel Working Paper No. 239, Kiel 1985.
- Hiemenz, Ulrich, Verpaßt Europa den Anschluß an Fernost? Kiel Discussion Paper No. 101, Kiel 1984.
- International Monetary Fund (IMF), Direction of Trade Statistics Yearbook, New York, various issues.
- Jahrreiß, Wolfgang, Zur Theorie der Direktinvestitionen im Ausland, Versuch einer Bestandsaufnahme. Weiterführung und Integration partialanalytischer Forschungsansätze, Volkswirtschaftliche Schriften, 337, Berlin 1984.
- Jungnickel, Rolf, Axel Gerberding, Ulrike Maenner, Investitionsbedingungen in der ASEAN-Region. HWWA-Gutachten im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft, Bonn; Hamburg 1985, under publication.
- Kayser, Gunter et al., Deutsche Auslandsinvestitionen in Entwicklungsländern, München 1981.
- Kirchbach, Friedrich von, The Role of Marketing Strategies in Penetrating Southeast and East Asian Markets, Working Paper No. 249, Kiel Institute of World Economics, Kiel 1985.
- Kojima, Kiyoshi, Direct Foreign Investment, A Japanese Model of Multinational Business Operations. London 1978.

- Kojima, Kiyoshi, "A Macroeconomic Approach to Foreign Direct Investment". Hitotsubashi Journal of Economics, Vol. 14, No. 1, 1983, pp. 1-21.
- --, "Japanese and American Direct Investment in Asia: A Comparative Analysis". Hitotsubashi Journal of Economics, Vol. 26, No. 1, June 1985, pp. 1-36.
- --, Terutomo Ozawa, "Micro- and Macro-Economic Models of Direct Foreign Investment: Toward a Synthesis". Hitotsubashi Journal of Economics, Vol. 25, No. 1, 1984, pp. 1-20.
- Langhammer, Rolf J., On the Importance of Transport Costs in International Trade Flows An Analysis of European, Japanese and US Exports to the Philippines. Kiel Working Papers No. 247, Kiel 1985.
- Laumer, Helmut (ed.), Wachstumsmarkt Südostasien, Chancen und Risiken unternehmerischer Kooperation. Referate und Diskussionsbeiträge der Tagung des IFO-Instituts vom 19.-21. Oktober 1983, Munich 1984.
- Lim, David, "Fiscal Incentives and Direct Foreign Investment in Less Developed Countries". The Journal of Development Studies, Vol. 19, No. 2, 1983, pp. 207-212.
- Lim, Mah H., Transnational Corporations from Asian Developing Economies, ESCAP/UNCTC Publication Series B, No. 7, Bangkok 1985.
- Marsh, Felicity, Japanese Overseas Investment, The New Challenge. The Economist Intelligence Unit Ltd., Special Report No. 142, London 1983, p. 15.
- Merz, Peter, Rohstoffversorgungspolitik der Sogo Shosha als Bestandteil japanischer Entwicklungspolitik. Berliner Beiträge zur sozial- und wirtschaftswissenschaftlichen Japan-Forschung, Occasional Paper No. 15, Ostasiatisches Seminar, FU Berlin, 1982.
- OECD, The Export Credit Financing Systems in OECD Member Countries, Paris 1982.
- --, International Investment and Multinational Enterprises, Investment Incentives and Disincentives and the International Investment Process, Paris 1983a.
- --, Investing in Developing Countries, OECD/DAC Member Countries Policies and Facilities with Regard to Foreign Direct Investment in Developing Countries, Fifth Revised Edition, Paris 1983b.
- --, Geographical Distribution of Financial Flows to Developing Countries, Disbursements, Commitments, External Debt, Economic Indicators, Paris, various issues.

- Ohlin, Goran, Foreign Aid Policies Reconsidered (OECD-Development Centre), Paris 1966.
- Overseas Economic Cooperation Fund (OECF), Annual Report for Fiscal Year 1981-82, Tokyo 1982.
- Ozawa, Terutomo, International Investment and Industrial Structure: New Theoretical Implications from Japanese Experience. Oxford Economic Papers, Vol. 31, No. 1, 1979a, pp. 72-92.
- --, Multinationalism, Japanese Style: The Political Economy of Outward Dependency. Princeton, 1979b.
- --, "Japan's New Resource Diplomacy: Government-Backed Group Investment". Journal of World Trade Law, Vol. 14, No. 1, Jan.-Feb. 1980, pp. 3-13.
- Reuber, Grant L. et al., Private Foreign Investment in Development. Development Centre of the OECD, Oxford 1973.
- Robinson, H.J., The Motivation and Flow of Private Foreign Investment. Stanford Research Institute, California 1961.
- Roemer, John E., US-Japanese Competition in International Markets: A Study of the Trade-Investment Cycle in Modern Capitalism. University of California, Institute of International Studies, Research Series, No. 22, Berkeley 1975.
- Ross, S.G., J.B. Christensen, Tax Incentives for Industry in Mexico. Cambridge, Mass. 1959.
- Schneider, Friedrich and Bruno S. Frey, Economic and Political Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment, World Development, Vol. 13, No. 2, 1985, pp. 161-175.
- Sekiguchi, Sueo, Japanese Foreign Direct Investment and East Asian Economies, A Paper presented at the International Symposium on "Two Decades of Asian Development and Outlook for the 1980s", March 7-11, 1982, Institute of Developing Economies, Tokyo 1982.
- Survey of Current Business, US Direct Investment Abroad: Country Detail for Selected Items, 1977-83, Vol. 64, No. 11, 1984, pp. 24-27.
- UN Centre on Transnational Corporations, Transnational Corporations in World Development: Third Survey. New York 1983.
- --, Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supplement 1985.
- Wagner, Wolfgang et al., Deutsche und Japanische Export- und Investitionsstrategien in Südostasien. Institute zur Erforschung technologischer Entwicklungslinien, Hamburg 1985.

Appendix A. Comparison of Investment and Export Incentives of Japan, UK, USA and West Germany

1. Fiscal Incentives

Taxes on income from FDI in home countries may act as an incentive or disincentive depending on the fact whether they are lower than those on domestic income of investors. In order to avoid any disincentive Japanese taxation laws give equal treatment to domestic and foreign income by crediting the taxes paid in host countries against the domestic tax liability. This is achieved by entering into double taxation agreements with host developing countries. The number of such agreements is smaller in Japan than in the other countries (Table A1) but it includes all the five ASEAN-members¹. Another fiscal incentive to FDI in developing countries is given by Japan through tax deferment scheme.

Germany has double taxation agreements with a larger number of developing countries (30) including ASEAN-members (except the Philippines) and allows for crediting of tax paid abroad against the local tax liability. Even in those cases where such an agreement does not exist investors can seek this relief under the German Foreign Taxation Act applicable to income on all FDI independent of the status of the host country. A distinguishing feature of German double taxation agreements is that they follow the principle of taxation in the source country with the result that tax holidays or exemptions granted by the host developing countries are not lost when the foreign income is transferred to Germany. In such cases tax credits equivalent to these incentives are allowed by German authorities on a fictitious basis. Further,

Brunei as the sixth member of ASEAN has not been considered in this paper because of the absence of related data.

	FR Germany	United Kingdom	USA	Japan
A Fiscal incentives	Double taxation agreements with 29 developing countries A tax deferment scheme	1. Double taxation agreement with 78 countries	1. Tax crediting without any double taxation agreement on income transferred to the USA from the host country	Double taxation agree- ment with 13 developing countries
	(Developing Country Tax Law) was applicable to FDI in LDCs up to 1981.		Country	Tax deferment on FDI in developing countries.
Institut für	 Cheaper government long- term loans to small and medium size firms (2.5 per cent for FDI in LLDCs and 3.5 per cent for FDI in LDCs) up to a maximum sum of DM 2.5 mill. 	 Economic aid is given to the British foreign inves- tors in LDCs for infra- structure needed for their investment projects. 	 "Direct Investment Fund" loans are granted to small US investors who are not able to raise private funds at appropriate terms 	tutions(Eximbank,OECF, JICA,JODC,Japan Petro-
Anteilung Bibliothek Bibliothek Raining Bibl	 Subsidisation of pre-in- vestment costs, e.g., fea- sibility studies. 	Financial support is granted for pre-investment studies.	 Financial participation in pre-investment costs of projects such as reconnais sance survey, feasibility studies and manpower train ing. 	 Subsidies for pre-in- vestment costs such as feasibility studies and
	 Participation in equity capital through govern- ment agency (DEG). 	 Equity participation through government agency (CDC). 	3. Loans in the form of convertible and profit participation notes but no direct equity participation by US government agency (OPIC).	 Provision of financing for establishment of journament of your ventures by a semi-published agency (JODC).
Institutional in- centives	 Investment guarantee scheme. 	 Investment guarantee scheme. 	 Investment guarantee scheme. 	 Investment guarantee scheme.
		 Filateral investment protection agreements with host developing countries. 	 Bilateral investment pro- tection agreements with host developing countries. 	tection agreements with
Export incentives	 Guarantee of export cred- its through official agen- cies (Hermes and Treuar- beit). 	 Export credit insurance by a government agency (ECGD). 	 Export credit insurance by Foreign Credit Insurance Association of about 50 insurance companies and by EXIM of USA. 	 Export credit insurance through a government age cy (EID of MITI).
	 Rediscounting facilities for export financing by a private organisation of Commercial Banks (AKA- Ausfuhrkredit-GmbH). 	Cost escalation insurance by ECGD for capital goods with manufacturing periods of at least two years.	 Official export credit fi- nancing by EXIM and the Private Export Funding Corporation (PEFCO). 	Export credits at prefer ential rates by EXIM of Japan.
		Refinancing facilities for export credits by banks.		Exchange risk insurance by EID.
	 Coverage of exchange risk through a government agency (Hermes). 			

according to the special law of 1969 "Tax Measures for Foreign Investment of German Industry" investors can create profit reducing reserves or deduct losses on FDI from their domestic profits. This applies to FDI in developed as well as developing countries. The law allowing for tax deferment on FDI in developing countries (Entwicklungsländer-Steuergesetz) is applicable only to investments made upto the end of 1981.

The largest number of double taxation agreements (78) are held by the United Kingdom. However, in those cases where such agreements do not exist, investors can seek unilateral relief equivalent to taxes paid in the host countries. But if no tax has been paid in the host country on account of any tax holiday granted by it as a measure of investment promotion, a unilateral tax relief cannot be claimed under the British laws in the absence of double taxation agreement. Only under these agreements which include so-called "matching credit" provisions the home country is prevented from cashing the taxes foregone by developing countries under their investment promotion schemes.

The US taxation laws allow for crediting taxes paid in host countries against the tax liability in the USA. In other words, foreign taxes are treated as if they were paid in the USA. Liability for tax arises in the USA only on dividends repatriated to the American parent firms. American taxation laws do not distinguish between developing and developed countries for this purpose and there is no 'matching credit' for foreign tax incentives. Thus the American taxation system cannot be supposed to have an encouraging effect on outward FDI including those in developing countries.

2. Financial Incentives

As compared to investors from other countries, Japanese firms have access to a larger number of public and semi-public

institutions for financial support for their direct investments in other countries, specially in those of the Third World. However, most of these institutions have been established for other purposes and support for FDI is a subsidiary function for them.

Long-term loans are extended to Japanese direct investors in developing countries on soft terms by the Overseas Economic Cooperation Fund (OECF) which participates also in equity investments in developing countries1. It also grants funds for preinvestment feasibility studies. Export-Import Bank of Japan (Exim) grants long-term loans for FDI in developed as well as in developing countries. The latter account for about half of the annual overseas investment credit given by the Exim and generally exceeds the flow of resources through OECF. If a Japanese firm fails to get financial support from any of these two agencies, it can seek funds from the Japanese Investment Cooperation Agency (JICA). It provides finance for investments in agriculture, forestry, mining and manufacturing. Support for the development of infrastructure related with the Japanese investment projects in the host countries is also given by it. For FDI in petroleum and other raw materials funds are granted also by the Japan Petroleum Development Cooperation and the Metal Mining Agency of Japan. Japan Overseas Development Corporation (JODC) grants finances to its national firms for establishing joint ventures with local partners in developing countries.

The German firms of small and medium size can get loans from the state agency Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau (KfW) on very low interest rates for FDI in developing countries. Such loans are, however, given up to a limited amount for a maximum period of 15 years and carry an annual interest rate of 2.5 per cent in the case of least developed countries (LLDCs) and 3.5 per cent for

In terms of financial performance, OECF is the most important aid giving organisation in Japan. Three fifths of the Japanese official bilateral aid (1976-81) are disbursed by it. Share of loans to and equity investments in Japanese corporations amounted to 6.4 per cent of its total outstanding claims against the developing countries in 1981 (OECF, 1982).

other developing countries. The total amount of loans granted since 1979 is likely to be less than DM 200 mill. (Commerzbank, 1984). Earlier such loans were given from the funds accumulated under ERP-programm. Much more important for German firms are the financial and other supports given by the German financing agency for capital participation in developing countries (Deutsche Finanzierungsgesellschaft für Beteiligungen in Entwicklungsländern - DEG). It participates in equity capital of joint ventures established by German firms in developing countries and grants loans with equity features. At the end of 1984 it had equity participation in 219 projects in 65 developing countries involving DM 1069 mill. (DEG, 1985). Financial subsidies are given by the German agency for technical cooperation (GTZ) to national companies for education and training of personnel for employment in their plants in host developing countries. Finally, the German Ministry for Economic Cooperation (BMZ) provides its domestic firms with very low cost credits (1 per cent p.a. in the first five years and 2.5 per cent in the remaining ten years of the whole lifetime of loans) for direct investments using technologies adjusted to the needs of their host developing countries. Such loans are available only to small and medium size German firms and have the advantage that they are treated as equity capital in those cases where investment proves to be unprofitable (BMZ, 1982).

The counterpart of the German DEG in the UK is the Commonwealth Development Corporation (CDC), which not only participates in equity capital and grants loans to British foreign direct investors but also initiates projects wholly owned and managed by it. This is not done by similar corporations in the other three developed countries considered here. CDC has layed relatively more emphasis on investments in renewable natural resources. About half of its financial committments are in this sector. Manufacturing sector accounts for about only one tenth of its all financial committments (OECD, 1983b). Financial support for pre-investment studies is granted to British investors in developing countries by the Overseas Development Administration.

The most important institution in the USA for helping the private investors in undertaking direct investments in developing countries is the Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC). It fulfils many other functions (e.g., management, insurance and guarantee) than giving financial support only. But unlike in other countries, it does not participate in equity capital of firms established by Americans in developing countries. But it does grant loans in the form of convertible and profit participation notes which support the equity capital of the firms in developing countries. OPIC participates financially in identification, assessment, survey and promotion of private investments in developing countries. Another organisation helping the private investor is the Bureau for Private Enterprise under the auspices of Agency for International Development (AID). However, it does not grant financial support to American investors directly but through various kinds of help to the developing countries in creating and fostering suitable conditions for business participation from the US. This is typical of many other AID activities amounting to financial assistance to local institutions in developing countries (OECD, 1983b).

3. Institutional Incentives

Most important among the institutional incentives given by the four investing countries are guarantees to FDI in developing countries against non-commercial risks. The USA have the longest experience in this field. The first American step was taken in this direction as early as 1948 by introducing an insurance against the risk of currency inconvertibility. The German scheme to protect the investors against political risks was introduced in 1960. Japan and the UK adopted similar schemes in 1970 and 1972 respectively. These schemes have been improved and extended subsequently to provide better risk coverage to investors, especially in the USA and Japan. Now these investment guarantee systems can be said to be in a mature stage and do not differ from each other very much.

Both equity participation and loans to subsidiaries or firms in which the investors have equity participation can be quaranteed. Japan extends the guarantee also to portfolio investments in companies engaged in the exploitation of mineral resources to be imported in Japan under long-term supply contracts. In such a case even non-political risks (bankruptcy) are covered under Japanese guarantee scheme. Portfolio investment can be insured also in the UK if the investor has an equity holding of not less than 10 per cent and £ 50 000. Retained earnings up to 180 per cent of the original investment are insurable in the USA and up to 200 per cent of the initial investment in the UK. In Germany reinvested earnings can be insured against political risks only up to 100 per cent of the original investment and earnings which are to be remitted but not transferred up to 8 per cent per annum of the investment for a maximum period of three years. In the petroleum sector Germany allows service contracts and production sharing agreements to be insured against political risks in host countries up to 70 per cent of the capital invested in exploration and development costs.

Risk coverage differs somewhat among the four countries. The principal is covered in Japan up to 100 per cent and in Germany up to 95 per cent. In the USA coverage is offered up to 100 per cent to institutional lenders and up to 90 per cent to other investors. The Guarantee is available for a maximum period of 20 years in Germany and the USA and for 15 years in Japan and the UK.

Also the fee payable for investment guarantees varies from country to country. It is lowest in Germany where in addition to an application fee (maximum DM 20 000) the investor has to pay 0.5 per cent of the guaranteed amount annually. In Japan the annual premium is 0.55 per cent of the guaranteed sum, but in the case of credit risks in portfolio investments in firms engaged in mineral resources it is as high as 1.3 per cent. In the UK it amounts to 1 per cent per annum of the amount currently insured

plus a committment fee of 0.25 per cent on any additional amount (e.g., earnings) to be insured in future. In the USA fees vary according to the risks covered. It is 0.3 per cent for transfer risks and 0.6 per cent for expropriation and war risks.

The investment guarantee schemes are hedged in these countries by signing investment protection agreements with the host countries. Sometimes these agreements are also called investment promotion agreements. Their main purpose is to seek a fair and prompt compensation in the case of nationalisation and to avoid discriminatory treatment vis-à-vis domestic as well as foreign investors from other countries (national/MFN treatment). These agreements usually contain provisions about free transferability of capital and returns as well as use of international arbitration procedures for settlement of legal disputes between host governments and foreign investors in the case of expropriation etc. These agreements are found by investors as useful contribution to good investment climate in host developing countries.

4. Export Incentives

Export credit financing in Japan is provided by Eximbank of Japan at preferential rates. Insurance of export credits against political and commercial risk is given by Export Insurance Division (EID) of the MITI. In Germany, most of the long-term export credit comes from the usual banking system. However, a private syndicate of more than 50 commercial banks AKA-Ausfuhrkredit GmbH and KfW provide subsidised export financing mainly for developing countries. Hermes and Treuarbeit provide insurance facilities against political and commercial risks to export credits. In Germany private companies also give insurance cover but only against commercial risks in trade with developed countries. Export credits in the UK are given by individual banks who are then granted interest rate subsidies by the British government to compensate for the difference between the interest rate charged

on export credits and the normal bank lending rate. This is managed by Export Credits Guarantee Department (ECGD) which is responsible also for insurance of export credits against political and commercial risks. Both of these functions are performed in the USA mainly by the Export-Import Bank as an independent government agency. In addition, there are two private organisations viz., Foreign Credit Insurance Association (FCIA) and Private Export Funding Corporation (PEFCO). FCIA was formed by private insurance companies and PEFCO by private banks, etc. The activities of these agencies in their respective fields are co-ordinated by the American Eximbank.

In addition to preferential export financing and export credit insurance, Japan and Germany provide facilities to their exporters to insure themselves against risks arising from exchange rate changes over periods which are not covered on forward exchange markets. Both of these countries and the UK have facilities for granting insurance against unfair calling of bid, advance payments or performance bonds. Such bonds are issued usually in construction, engineering and consultation contracts. In the UK, a cost escalation insurance is also available in the case of capital goods contracts having a manufacturing period of two years or more in order to protect the exporters against high inflation rates (usually over 7 per cent per annum). None of these kinds of insurance facilities are available to the American exporters.

Both coverage of risks and costs of insurance vary among the countries. In Japan premiums lie between 0.1 and 3.0 per cent per annum depending on the number of risks covered and creditworthiness of the buying country. Similarly risks can be covered from 80 to 95 per cent of the value insured. In the case of foreign exchange risk insurance it is limited to 20 per cent (OECD, 1982). In Germany a flat premium of 1.5 per cent is charged on gurantees on sales to private buyers in addition to a monthly charge of 0.1 per cent of the outstanding amount insured. For

quarantee on sales to public sector buyers the flat rate varies between 0.5 and 1 per cent and the monthly rate between 0.4 and 0.5 per thousand depending on the size of the contract. The premium for exchange risk insurance is charged at a rate of 0.6 per cent per annum for combined insurance and 0.7 per cent per annum for exclusive insurance. The risk coverage varies between 85 and 95 per cent of the insured value. Only in the case of exchange risk insurance it may go to 100 per cent of the amount covered if this insurance is combined with export credit guarantee. Otherwise, the liability of insurers in respect of exchange risk is limited to 50 per cent of the amount insured. In the United States the premiums vary depending on the agency issuing the insurance policy, life of the insurance and creditworthiness of the buyer. In the case of Eximbank the guarantee fee amounts to 0.5 per cent per annum on the outstanding amount of the loans plus a committment fee of 0.125 per cent per annum on undisbursed balances. Eximbank assumes 90 per cent of all commercial and 100 per cent of political risks (OECD, 1982).

42

Table A2 - FDI of EC, Japan and USA in ASEAN, 1978 and 1982

		EC	Japan	USA	Others	Total	EC	Japan	USA (Others	
				(US\$	Mill.)		(shar	es in to	otal,per cent)		
Indonesia ¹	1978	575.4	2398.5	259.1	3087.9	6320.9	9.1	37.9	4.1	48.9	
	1982	781.6	3444.5	501.1	4795.4	9522.6	8.2	36.2	5.3	50.4	
Malaysia	1978	199.5	169.4	73.7	471.1	913.7	21.8	18.5	8.1	51.5	
	1982	335.9	257.6	83.8	583.7	1261.0	26.6	20.4	6.6	46.3	
Philippines	1978 1982 ²	58.6 190.3	164.2 279.3	450.8 943.0	178.5 367.0	852.1 1779.6	6.9 10.7	19.3 15.7	52.9 53.0	20.9	
Singapore	1978	267.1	364.7	208.2	368.9	1208.9	22.1	30.2	17.2	30.5	
	1982	1560.9	650.0	1252.6	560.0	4023.5	38.8	16.2	31.1	13.9	
Thailand	1978	28.2	79.5	32.7	51.0	191.4	14.7	41.5	17.1	26.6	
	1981	45.1	87.2	51.3	68.1	251.7	17.9	34.6	20.4	27.1	
Total	1978	1128.8	3176.3	1024.5	4157.4	9487.0	11.9	33.5	10.8	43.8	
	1982	2913.8	4718.6	2831.8	6374.2	16838.4	17.3	28.0	16.8	37.9	

 $^{^{1}}$ Excluding investment in the petroleum industry. - 2 June 1982.

Source: Lim (1985).





Table A3 - Share of EC, Japan and USA in Imports of ASEAN (per cent)

	Indonesia		Malaysia		Philippines		Singapore		Thailand		ASEAN	
	1973	1983	1973	1983	1973	1983	1973	1983	1973	1983	1973	1983
EC	17.5	14.0	20.4	13.7	12.7	11.7	14.1	10.3	20.0	12.6	16.5	12.2
UK	3.8	2.2	9.8	3.5	4.3	2.3	5.5	2.8	6.5	2.2	5 .9	2.6
FR Germany	7.2	4.5	5.3	4.9	4.7	4.8	4.0	2.7	7.7	4.2	5.4	3.9
Japan	29.3	23.1	21.6	25.4	31.4	17.1	18.3	18.0	36.0	27.3	25.2	21.6
USA	18.8	15.4	8.2	15.6	28.3	23.3	15.1	15.1	13.3	11.9	16.0	15.7

Source: IMF, Direction of Trade Statistics Yearbook, New York (various years), own calculations.